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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, MAY 26, 2015 

 

 Vice Chairman Jeffrey Gworek called the Public Hearing and 

Regular Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 

7:00 o’clock, p.m. in the Town Council Chambers at 75 Main Street, 

Southington, CT with the following members in attendance: 

 Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 Absent: Robert Salka, Chairman 

   Jeremy Taylor, Patrick Saucier & Paul Bedard, 

Alternates 

 Vice Chairman Gworek seated Alternate Ronald Bohigian for Robert 

Salka this evening and a quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

ACTING CHAIR JEFFREY GWOREK, Presiding: 

 5. Approval of Minutes  

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes of the previous 

meeting.  Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice 

vote. 

PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6117A, application of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

for a variance to allow auto sales in an R-12 zone: and a 6,029 sq. 

ft. variance to permit auto sales on a 23,971 sq. ft. lot where 30,000 

sq. ft. is required under Sections 3-00, 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 
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Regulations, 446 West Street, property of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

in an R-12 zone. 

 AND 

 B. APPEAL #6118A, application of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

for special exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under 

Sections 4-03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 446 West 

Street, property of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. in an R-12 zone. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, the applicant’s representative is 

going to introduce both for clarification on what he wants to do.  So 

we will take separate votes, but he just wants you to realize that he 

is introducing both at this point. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission 

members, Attorney Andrew Denorfia with offices at 133 Main Street 

representing the applicant, Bill’s Auto Body Clinic, Inc.  The owner 

of the subject property at 446 West Street. 

 As Dave mentioned, we come before you for two different 

applications regarding the subject property.  The first application 

consists of two different variances.  

 The first is to allow auto sales in an R-12 zone.  

 The second variance is a 6,029 square foot variance to permit 

auto sales on a property that currently has 23,971 square feet where 

30,000 square feet is required under Sections 11-03 and 15-04 of the 

zoning regulations.  

 The second application, as Dave mentioned we are going to combine 

them both in the presentation, is a special exception to allow the 

sale of motor vehicles in an already established motor vehicle repair 

facility under Sections 11-03 and 15-05 of the zoning regulations. 

 To give you a little background, the subject property at 446 West 

Street consists of approximately .55 acres and is located in an R-12 

zone. 

 The subject property has been used as an auto repair facility 

since approximately the 1950’s. 

 And, it has been run by the current owner since 1982. 

 In 1999, the applicant was approved by the planning & zoning 

commission for an expansion of its nonconforming use for purposes of a 
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780 square foot building addition.  In that approval there was a 

stipulation from the planning & zoning commission stating that onsite 

parking of vehicles was to be limited to 23. 

 The present application is not making any major changes to the 

previous approvals with the exception of the proposal to be able to 

sell motor vehicles. 

 The applicant is not proposing to exceed the 23 vehicles onsite 

and as you can see from the map here, surveyor Steve Giudice, added 

three proposed spots here (indicating).  This was a map from or during 

their approval from 1999.   And, they put three spots up front which 

are where they would have the vehicles displayed for sale.  Those are 

already existing spots, as well. 

 Now the first variance before the board tonight is to allow the 

auto sales in an R-12 zone.  The applicant has a legal hardship in 

that this is a pre-existing nonconforming use and has already been 

approved by the ZBA in 1982 for an auto body repair facility onsite. 

 This is a minor variance in that the actual business size is not 

increasing and we’re simply being allowed to sell some motor vehicles 

in addition to already being allowed to repair them. 

 The second variance, which is the 6,029 square foot variance, is 

also subject to a legal hardship and that is a minor variance as the 

property contains 23,971 square feet and 30,000 square feet is 

required under the zoning regulations. 

 As I stated previous, the business has been in operation for many 

years and this board in its 1982 hearing already approved the site for 

motor vehicle repairs which requires presently 30,000 square feet. 

And, at that time felt the lot size was acceptable for motor vehicle 

repairs. 

 Now, the second application is for a special exception to allow 

the sale of motor vehicles in an already established motor vehicle 

repair facility under Sections 11-03 and 15-05 of the zoning 

regulations. 

 This application meets the requirements set forth in Section 15-

05 in that the nature, location, size, intensity and site layout are 

in harmony and appropriate for the orderly development of the area.  

As discussed, this has been an auto body repair facility since the 

1950’s and has also previously been approved by the ZBA as well as the 

planning & zoning commission.  
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 And, the applicant in this case is not proposing to exceed the 23 

motor vehicles onsite.  And, the intensity is not greatly increasing 

with the ability or the proposed ability to sell motor vehicles in 

addition to its already approved ability to repair motor vehicles. 

 Now, we believe that the applicants two variance requests meet 

the regulations, specifically 11-03 and 15-04 as the applicant 

demonstrated a legal hardship for these minor variances. 

 We also believe the special exception application meets 11-03 and 

15-05 of the zoning regulations as we are not increasing the nature – 

or not significantly increasing the nature, location, size, intensity 

and site layout of the already existing motor vehicle repair facility. 

 Now just to bring the commission up to date, should this be – 

and, we’ve been working with the planning department, should the 

commission deem this to be appropriate, we would then have to apply 

for a special permit in front of the planning & zoning commission for 

an expansion of a nonconforming use.  So, this is the first step in a 

two step process in front of not only your board but also the planning 

& zoning commission. 

 With that, I’ll be happy to answer any questions that you may 

have.  

 MR.LAPORTE:  Mr. Chairman, may I? 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Yes. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, you are asking us to extend the nonconforming 

use --- expand --- that’s what you are asking us. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  No.   That is what the planning & zoning 

commission has to do.   

 We have to --- we’re asking for a variance, the special exception 

part of it, and then the planning & zoning commission has to come in 

and actually vote for the expansion of the nonconforming use.  

 MR. LAPORTE: Now, this is a residential neighborhood up there.  

And, this is nonconforming. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So, I look at it like you are expanding the 

operation into used cars or whatever you are going to sell up there.  

And, uh --- 
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 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  well, it is a ---it is an expansion.  As I 

said, it is --- we believe it is a minor expansion as we are not 

exceeding the 23 cars that the planning & zoning commission has 

already approved. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  But you are changing the business.  You’re 

expanding the business to another. You are selling --- you want to 

sell cars now, not just fixing cars.   

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Right? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So --- and you said you had a legal hardship?  What 

is a legal hardship?  What do you have for a legal?  What is a legal 

hardship? 

 You said a legal hardship.  Yah. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Yes.  Well, we have a --- we believe we have a 

minor variance.  It is a pre-existing nonconforming use.  There is not 

any way to --- we can’t change the zone to a Business zone.  So in 

this case, if we were located in a Business zone or, which is for the 

same use which motor vehicle repair facility, we would be in here and 

it would be a fairly straight forward application.  

 Instead we have to do not only this step but we also have to go 

through the planning & zoning commission. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, you don’t meet the regulations that call for 

30,000 square feet. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. LAPORTE: And, you are asking for 20 --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s the 6,000 square foot variance which 

is ---has been fairly common from this board to grant on some of the 

locations on Queen Street. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You see, this board likes to take a lesser 

nonconformance.  Not advance the nonconformance.  That is what you are 

asking to do.  Expand it. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I have a concern and I know it’s maybe jumping 

ahead on Appeal #6118A where you are asking for a special exception 

under Section 4-03.32.   That’s for a business zone.  The property is 

in a Residential R-12 zone.  I look at the regulations as it relates 

to the Residential R-12 zone and there is no provision for a special 

exception for the sale of autos. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  That’s why the variance has to be granted.  

And, that is why that is the first application granted. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But, what would be the point of the second one 

then? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Should the variance be granted, the special 

exception, this board would be able to determine that motor vehicles 

sales would be permitted on that site, then we would have to again go 

in front of planning & zoning to actually expand, get their --- 

 So this board is saying that under the special exception we, that 

site would be able to do in addition which it has already determined 

motor vehicles repairs, motor vehicle sales. 

 If we go in front of the planning & zoning commission and they 

say we don’t want an increase in the nonconforming use, then this 

appeal was for naught and we would be denied. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then looking at the first application, you are 

asking for a 6,029 square foot variance because of the lot size. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yet, because it is not a special exception under 

the R-12 zone, there is no $30,000 --- no 30,000 square foot 

requirement under an R-12 zone because it is not even contemplated 

that there be any auto sales in an R-12 zone. 

 You’re sort of taking the 6,000 square foot and applying it to a 

different regulation which is not contained in the R-12. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I don’t believe, I don’t think this 

commission, planning & zoning, nor the town attorney has ever 

interpreted it that way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Perhaps not. 

 It just seems like you are taking an already intense use that is 

nonconforming and wanting to increase it. 
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 When you have auto repair, that’s one thing.  People drop their 

car off and they leave.  And, you’ve already got 23 cars that you can 

do for auto repair. 

 Now, if you have auto sales, not only are you going to have cars 

there that are being repaired, but you are going to have cars there 

that are being sold and you’re going to have people come and look at 

the cars. 

 And, then there is going to be issues of signage. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  In terms of signage --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, there is not going to be For Sales signs on 

the cars? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  On the actual car? 

 (Pause) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 ACTING CHAIR: If you are going to be speaking, please just step 

to the mike so that we have it on record. 

 Just state your name and address for the record, please. 

 MS. BADGLEY:  Hi, Deb Badgley.  2786 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, 

Marion. 

 I think that our biggest frustration is what we are trying to do 

after thirty-three years in business over there, is we’re trying to 

find an avenue to continue business.  It’s a tough market.  You know, 

to deal with the insurance companies, to do the collision to deal with 

the customer.  And, I think what we are looking to do really is to 

internet --- to be able to buy and sell through the internet. 

 We have no intention of putting vehicles out there and thinking 

flags and you know.  If we put no more than one car in front with a 

For Sale sign on it which, you know, has just been the way the 

business has been run all these years, anyway. 

 The real intention is to get this license to do internet work.  

So that we can do less customer stuff and do more, you know where we 

are just bypassing that altogether.  I don’t know if I’ve made myself 

clear. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  One other thing.  This isn’t going to be in harmony 

with the neighborhood up there.  No way. 

 MS. BADGLEY:  I’m sorry. I missed what you just said. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  It is not going to be in harmony with the 

neighborhood. 

 MS. BADGLEY:  Well, I don’t think that you would see any 

difference in what you see right now.  I don’t think you would notice 

one bit of difference with anything that is going on.  And, that, I 

believe without a doubt you know, um, it’s --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Under a repairers license, a state license, 

they are allowed, I believe, is it two? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Two or three. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Per year to sell that they could do anyway.  

As I said, we’re attempting to go in front of the board and if the 

majority of it will be through internet sales, in order to get that 

state license, the zoning regulations require us to come in front of 

you.  This is not going to be a major car lot. 

 And, again, we’re still, we are keeping the 23 actual cars and 

that includes the repairs, as well.  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Dave, are they allowed to sell cars now?  As the 

attorney just said? 

 (Undertone comments from the audience) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think what we have to focus on is what is 

nonconforming as it exists.  If it was a conforming use in a business 

zone, I’m not sure how that play’s into the state’s, you know, role in 

allowing that.  It is nonconforming. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Well, they’ve been in business for thirty-three 

years.  He just stated that they are allowed to sell cars now. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  I said under a state repairer’s license. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Just.   They are allowed to sell cars now. 

 MS. BADGLEY:  The access is the auctions and stuff.  Which we 

don’t get to access as a repairer.  We have to be a dealer to do that 

and that is where our hands are tried.  And, that’s the frustration 
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and that’s the avenue --- I really don’t believe that anything we’re 

doing right now would be any different to look at us. 

 But our ability to do a different form of business which ---- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I hear Joe’s point of view saying it you know, it 

is going to change and it is a residential area.  But if they’re 

allowed to sell cars now, in my own mind I’m trying to think what is 

different. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  What is the proposed.  Are you going to have three 

cars on display at all times or is that just there --- 

 DAVE BADGLEY:  Can I say something, please? 

 Dave Badgley, 450 West Street.  I mean, I really don’t think it 

is going to be an issue with the neighborhood.  We are pretty close 

with all the neighborhood now.  People.  I mean, we own the house on 

both sides. 

 The issue really is, it does limit our business, okay?  Now my, 

our whole idea is to get out of the repair business altogether.  I 

don’t know if you guys deal with people on a day to day basis, it’s a 

really hard job.  All right? 

 Never mind, it is regulated body insurance companies at a really 

low hourly rate.  It is probably what some people actually make 

hourly.  It’s what our company runs on. 

 Now, I am just trying to do expand it in --- I am not expanding 

it in the way we’re going to have cars lined up out front.  That’s not 

something we do.  We’ve followed the rules for thirty-three years, 

okay?  We’ve never come down here.  We’ve never had issues with anyone 

in town.  All right? 

 But it’s now the idea I want to work fully for myself.  Okay?  I 

want to buy a car.  I want to use my truck to pick it up.  I want to 

fix it and I want to drive it somewhere else.   

 It is now less customers are going to come in.  Yes, we may have 

a few cars out front if we do get approved for the three cars.  If I 

don’t get approved for three and I get approved for two, if I don’t 

get approved for two, I get approved for one.   

 I’ll have something out there with a For Sale sign.  Yes.  All 

right? 
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 But if you drive down the street, there’s --- anybody in town has 

a right to sell one --- six cars a year, as a person. But we are only 

allowed to sell three as a business?  And, we’re in the car business. 

It just doesn’t really make sense to me personally. 

 And, now it’s, you know, we’ve been in this town our whole lives.  

We are very close with everybody in this town and now it is definitely 

limiting to our business at this point.  And, it’s just something that 

I would, you know --- 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What’s to stop you from selling the business to 

someone else after? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Well, this board, as we said, if you wanted to 

limit the amount of spots out front and you said there can be no more 

than one car out front or three --- you know, proposed we have three. 

 This board has the ability to propose a stipulation. 

 DAVE BADGLEY:  They better not sell the business. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  If I might, just for my own understanding, so it 

sounds to me like you are not adding any more cars.  You’re just 

designating some of these spots perhaps, with our approval, to be used 

as sales positions. 

 But if they are not sales positions, there’ll still be cars there 

for other reasons. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  The majority of the time they are not ---- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, the reason you are coming before the board, 

really, if I can understand it correct, is so you can get the state 

license to go to the auctions. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  Right.  The state is not usually too bad about it. 

It’s always the town approval.  We’re short of the land, things like 

that. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  A technicality on your side. 

 MS. BADGLEY:  Right. 

 MR. BADGLEY:  I mean, if you guys drive by daily, you won’t even 

notice a different from today to tomorrow.  You know what I mean? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I think the difference is, if people are coming 

to look at cars, you’ll have cars there. 

 MR. BADGLEY:    My whole idea ---yah, of course.  But people come 

there all the time because we are in the automobile business and 

people stop by all the time as it is, for the last thirty years and 

people ask us if we have cars for sale. 

 The majority of the time we don’t.  We can’t do that. 

 It’s not like people are going to --- more people are going to 

stop by.  You know what I mean?  Now, a majority of it, I want to buy 

a car and I’m going to pick it up self and I’m going to fix it myself 

with my employees and I am going to bring it to another auction. 

 I’m not going to be --- it’s just the license is, that’s what is 

going to allow me to do that.  I’m not going to sit here and have 

hundreds of cars pulling in on West Street.  I don’t like that.  I 

live next door. I don’t want that, personally.    So --- 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:   Commissioner O’Keefe, I mean, they do have, 

obviously there’s people there now dropping off cars, picking up cars, 

having ---- I mean my wife just had a car that needed repair.  I 

brought her, so now that’s two cars.  That’s an already existing 

approved use right there.  

 I don’t see a huge increase of traffic. I mean, if we had said we 

want to completely change the site and we want, you know, fifteen cars 

up front, completely understand it is a different ballgame. 

 We’re trying to be respectful.  Come in and only have the three 

there.  And, again, with the twenty.  And, that’s going to limit. If 

they put the three there, then that limits the amount of cars they can 

keep on site with their repair. 

 So, you know, it is not three additional.  Or it’s not --- this 

is just twenty-three total. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I mean, there wouldn’t be any signage or anything 

like a big sign:  Used Cars, or anything like that? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: No. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Do you have any further questions on either of 

these? 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I mean, one thing I would like to see and be 

more comfortable with would be to see written proposed stipulations 

for restrictions.  Because I haven’t looked at the other permit as it 

relates to the sale or to repairs.  And, just to make sure that the 

two of them get tied together.  There be a limitation at all times.  

There be no more than twenty-three whether it be repair and/or For 

Sale.  So that we could tie down the restrictions. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Do you want to go through a list of --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I haven’t even thought of it. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what I don’t want to do is go through it and 

miss something. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Okay. 

 (Pause) 

 Do we have any other questions?  

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  To his stipulation, I wouldn’t want to see any big 

signage. If they’re currently doing cars now, keep the same signage, 

you know, kind of low for any you know, viewing. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Or no signage. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Or no signage. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But what I’d rather do is even table it and come 

back with a list of what you have existing and what you propose and 

what the limitations are. 

 You know, because nobody wants to say no, but on the other hand 

it’s a little bit scary to say, okay, you can sell cars and you also 

have a license to repair cars and then the business gets sold and then 

somebody abuses it or because we can sell cars we now want, we now 

need to get a For Sale sign. 

 DAVE BADGLEY:  Of course, I understand thoroughly. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Yah, I don’t see anything wrong with putting a For 

Sale sign in the window of the car but you know – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Not in the window of the car but --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  No major big sign. 
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 DAVE BADGLEY: You’re saying not put up a sign saying used cars 

for sale.  That’s not what we are looking for, either. 

 Do you want us to propose stipulations? 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  Yah, I guess I’ve never actually proposed my 

own stipulations.  You know, so I mean, I can, I can --- we would 

propose --- I would prefer no stipulations.  So we are trying to work 

with the board and come up with something that is acceptable to you 

guys. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, we can look at the original approval, 

I think there are two, for the expansion and that lists the twenty-

three vehicles, no parking offsite.  So if you get that together with 

the suggests stips, I think you can come up with --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But I think you have to look at them hand in hand. 

Because you can’t put stipulations on that if there’s one that is only 

in addition to, so you’re going to have to sort of meld them together. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA: Absolutely. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure, makes sense. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then you are not increasing the intensity of the 

use. 

 ATTORNEY DENORFIA:  So I can request a continuance.  I’ll work 

with Dave during this week and we’ll come back in front of the board 

and put some stipulations. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I make a motion to table to the next meeting. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  We’ll do a separate one. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  A separate one for each? Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN I make a motion to table #6117A to the next 

meeting. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Second. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I make a motion to continue Appeal #6118A. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Second? 

 Do I have a second? 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I second. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 

 MR.LAVALLEE:  Both are continued. 
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 C. APPEAL #6119A, application of Tajinder Sehmi for a variance 

to allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to a public 

park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B 

zone. 

 And 

 D. APPEAL #6120A, application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-

03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 SPEAKER:  Hi, respected commissioners.  Sorry, my attorney had a 

really bad issue.  (Inaudible) infection, so he didn’t show up.  So, I 

represent myself.  And, I’ve never been, so if you guys help me out, 

I’ll (inaudible). 

 ACTING CHAIR: All right. Will you first of all, explain what you 

are looking to do? 

 Have you stated your name and address for the record? 

 MR. SEHMI:  Tajinder Sehmi.  Address is 169 Cedar Ridge Road, 

Newington, CT.  #505. 

 I’m trying to open a used car dealership at 979 – 971 (sic) 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike.  The plaza is owned by a family friend and 

we are trying just to basically we’re trying to do the same thing --- 

internet sales.  Craig’s List.  Stuff like that. 

 We are only going to park four cars over there in the front.  

And, no signing is going to be over there or anything like that.  We 

just need a space for office in the back. 

 So that friend has been trying to rent it for a very long time 

and there was no luck.  So we decided to open a little office in the 

back there.  Because the market over there for car selling is pretty 

good. 

 There are a couple of dealerships right across the street from us 

and right before a couple of them, too. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You do realize that you are within 400 feet of a 

park. 
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 MR. SEHMI:  Yes, I do realize that, yes. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Now would that be considered, I assume Dave, you 

are counting the entrance to the --- 

 MR. SEHMI:  Because I am monitoring, the spots what I indicated 

in the application, four spots, and I’m monitoring those spots for 

almost six months and those spots, seventy percent of the month are 

empty.  No car parks over there.  None of them.  And, I have all 

pictures, videos.  And, they are right in the front because when the 

customer pulled in, they always go in the parking lot to park the car 

but right there in the front, nobody parked there seventy percent of 

the day. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  You have to establish a hardship on a variancy for 

the first part. 

 (Pause) 

 You are not familiar with it? 

 MR.SEHMI: No. 

 Or, you can give me the next date and I’ll come with me and I 

really appreciate.  He can represent me with the legal way. 

 I didn’t want a no show.  That would be bad for me.  I don’t want 

to break any bridges.  We are new in this town.  We just bought those 

last year and Queen Street liquor. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  I make a motion to table or continue the public 

hearing. 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I second it. 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Do you want to formally do one appeal at a time.  

Make a motion for the first. 

 Can I have a formal motion? 

 MR. LAPORTE: Make a motion to continue the public hearing for 

Appeal 6119A. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:   For Appeal 6119A, I second it. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I make a motion to continue #61120A. 



Zoning Board of Appeals May 26,2015 

17 

 

 MR.BOHIGIAN:  I second it. 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 

 ACTING CHAIR:  Appeal #6119A and #61120A have been continued to 

the next meeting. 

 MR. SEHMI:  Thank you. 

 

7:28 p.m.
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NEW BUSINESS: 

 A. APPEAL #6117A, application of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

for a variance to allow auto sales in an R-12 zone: and a 6,029 sq. 

ft. variance to permit auto sales on a 23,971 sq. ft. lot where 30,000 

sq. ft. is required under Sections 3-00, 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 446 West Street, property of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

in an R-12 zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing. 
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 B. APPEAL #6118A, application of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. 

for special exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under 

Sections 4-03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 446 West 

Street, property of Bill’s Auto Body Clinic Inc. in an R-12 zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing. 
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 C. APPEAL #6119A, application of Tajinder Sehmi for a variance 

to allow automobile sales within 400 feet of the entrance to a public 

park under Sections 11-03.1 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 

Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B 

zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing. 
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 D. APPEAL #6120A, application of Tajinder Sehmi for special 

exception approval to allow the sale of automobiles under Sections 4-

03.32, 11-03 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 979-6 Meriden 

Waterbury Turnpike, property of Stanhope Group One LLC in a B zone. 

 Continued during the public hearing. 
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MISCELLANEOUS / OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr.Lavallee reported there are two new applications for the next 

hearing along with those continued this evening. 

 

 Mr.O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn which Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:34 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

    Jeffrey D. Gworek        

    Acting Chair 

     


